	[image: image8.png]



	UPDATE
	Number 214
	Rome, May 2nd, 2006
	page  7



	
[image: image1.wmf]
	UPDATE
	214

	
	P.le M. Champagnat, 2 - C.P. 10250 - 00144  RomE      www.champagnat.org

Tel. (39) 06 545 171 - Fax (39) 06 545 17 217 – Email: publica@fms.it
	May 2nd 

2006


SELECTION OF NEWS ON OUR WEB SITE
April 15th – 30th, 2006
Guatemala - 28/04/2006

A picture tribute to Brother Moisés Cisneros

HIS PERMANENT MEMORY LIVES ON IN CHICHICASTENANGO 
Fifteen years after the death of Brother Moisés Cisneros Rodríguez in Guatemala, the painter Goyo Domínguz González, well known amongst us as the painter of Saint Marcellin, has created a beautiful painting that summarises the life of Brother Moisés. In it, Brother Moisés is in the centre, with a serene face and penetrating look, between Jesus and Mary. The people to whom he devoted himself, children and young people, are the indispensable complement around his figure. All of this is marked in intense colours that highlight the signs of the culture in the midst of which he carried out his apostolate.

Brother Moisés Cisneros was murdered in the Marist School of Guatemala. He was born in Quintana de Raneros, León (Spain). He started his apostolate in the San Alfonso School. Later at the Salvadorian High School he worked for the community of Atehuán. He was founder of the community of Chichicastenago. He was Director of the Marist School of Guatemala, in zone 6, when he was murdered in his office. 

We remember his dedication and commitment to the simple people of Ateos, Chichi and zone 6; his attentive concern for the young brothers of his community; his twenty-five years as apostle for Central American children and young people and his fidelity until his death, as confirmed in the Gospel text: “If the grain of wheat does not fall to the ground and die, it bears no fruit, but if it dies, it bears much fruit.”

General House - 27/04/2006

Presentation of Archivum to the General Administration

A PROGRAMME FOR MANAGING THE INSTITUTE’S ARCHIVES 
[image: image2.jpg]


The need to update the archives of the General House demanded a reflection on the part of the General Council during its Plenary Session of November 2002. Since then, this subject has taken a long and winding pathway for nearly four years until its public presentation to the General Administration on the 11th April 2006. 

Firstly, it had to update the numerous documents waiting for a definitive classification, using the services of a specialised company so that it could evaluate our needs and indicate the work to be done in proposing various solutions. 

During this time, Brother Josep María Soteras presented to the General Council the work of managing the archives of the Province of L’Hermitage where a programme of American origin, Documentum, had been adopted. This programme had been adapted by a company in Madrid.

The conclusion of a detailed study of the operations of this programme by members of the General House’s Archives Committee was to adopt this programme. As well as managing the historical documents of the Institute, this programme can also manage the usual documents of the Administration before they are sent to the archives. 

In February 2004, the General Council approved the buying of the programme Documentum to manage not only the archives but also the other documents of the General Administration. 

The Province of L’Hermitage then offered the Institute to adapt the programme to the needs not only of the General Administration but also those of all the Administrative Units who would like to participate in this project, and to develop the equipment to respond to new needs. As well, the Province of L’Hermitage offered to pay all the expenses for this work. 

In August 2004, the General Council took advantage of the generous offer of the Province of L’Hermitage and, since then, an intense amount of work has been done so that this tool could respond to the needs of the Institute.

During the last General Conference in Sri Lanka, the Provincials and District Superiors were informed of this new instrument and its use was offered to them without charge. The initiative was favourably received and several have shown interest.

From this time, the programme was started to be personalised under the name of Archivum to adapt it to the needs of the General Administration, remaining open to the possibility of including the Provinces that make this request.

The majority of users access the system through a webpage. They can work in several languages and its configuration allows numeric documents to be included directly or to digitalise them if they are not so. The user can access the archives by registering with a password. Some users will have the right to organise documents produced daily in the Provinces or the Institute. 

Several Provinces have already shown their intention of participating in the project and are studying the way of joining the system. That is to say that soon people will be able to consult not only public documents from the Rome archives, but also those of Provinces linked to the system, always under the guarantee of security. 

The implementation of these new techniques also includes a period of formation for all the users of the General Administration, brothers and laypeople, throughout the coming months. 

Algeria - 26/04/2006

Nineteen people of different cultures who have loved Algeria

THE MARTYRS OF THE CHURCH OF ALGERIA 
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Brother Giovanni Bigotto, entrusted with the Marist Postulation for the causes of the saints has published an opuscule on the martyrs of the Church of Algeria which offers a short biography of a group of nineteen martyrs belonging to eight different congregations and cultures, They were passionate servants of the Church for the people of Algeria, in a simple people who weaved numerous links of friendship. They were humble and good; the Lord radiated from their hearts, their lives, their silence. They gave witness to their faith, the faith of those who prepared dialogue through prayer. 

Their names are: Henri Vergès, Marist. Sister Paul-Hélène Saint-Raymond, from the Little Sisters of the Assumption. Sisters Esther Paniagua Alonso and Caridad Álvarez Martín, Augustinian Missionaries. Fathers Jean Chevillard, Alain Dieulangard, Charles Deckers, Christian Chessel from the Missionaries of Africa, otherwise known as the White Fathers. Sisters Jeanne Littlejohn (Angèle-Marie), Denise Leclercq (Bibiane) from the Sisters of Our Lady of the Apostles. Sister Odette Prévost, from the Little Sisters of the Sacred Heart. The seven Trappists of Tibhirine: Dom Christian de Chergé, Luc Dochier, Christophe Lebreton, Michel Fleury, Bruno Lemarchand, Célestin Ringeard, Paul Favre-Miville and Bishop Pierre Claverie, Dominican and bishop of Oran.

They form a beautiful icon of the Church in Algeria: small, composed only of a few thousand faithful spread throughout four dioceses: Algiers, Oran, Laghouat and Constantine-Hippone. The Church lives here in poverty for it has lost its social power and pomp; it nourishes its life of love and service. Thus purified and without ambitions, it would like to be a starting point for the dialogue with Islam. 

The small Church of Algeria is conscious of living a prophetic mission, of creating for tomorrow a climate of tranquil dialogue between the Christian faith and the Moslem faith, with the certitude that we are all children of God, the work of his hands, and that his children will one day come to know each other as brothers and sisters. 

For the great majority of Algerian Moslems, the Church represents a distinct faith whose presence is an occasion to value their own identity and to learn to respect the other. 

The Church of Algeria does not forget that it is the inheritor of Tertullien, of Saints Augustine and Cyprian, and all radiant beings who, with the light of their word and their example, have prepared for better times. The prophetical nature of the small Church of Algeria illumines the history that we can glimpse on the horizon. The blood of Christian martyrs shed with that of a great number of Moslem brothers is a passionate supplication interceding so that our humanity will be more welcoming, more tolerant, more human and that it will always know, in its diversity, how to give thanks to God. 

Brazil - 26/04/2006

The Catholic Pontifical University of Rio Grande do Sul hosts a Latin American meeting

CATHOLIC HIGHER EDUCATION AND INTERNATIONALISATION IN LATIN AMERICA 
From the 6th to the 8th April, the challenges and the possibilities of Catholic Higher Education in a globalised world was the object of discussions and reflections by seventy Catholic university directors from the different countries of Latin America and the Caribbean, at the PUCRS (a university directed by the Marist Brothers of Porto Alegre, Brazil). The meeting, organised by the International Federation of Catholic Universities (IFCU), had as its central theme: “From Rome to Porto Alegre 2002-2006 – Catholic Higher Education and Internationalisation in Latin America.” The objective was to continue to deepen a debate started four years ago in the Vatican, by highlighting the consequences of internationalisation, especially in the Latin American nations. 
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The event brought together the Director of PUCRS, Brother Fr. Joaquim Clotet, the President of the International Federation of Catholic Universities (IFCU), Professor Jan Peters, the Secretary of the Congregation for Catholic Education, representing the Holy See, Monsignor Vicenzo Zani and Monsignor Guy-Réal Thivierge, Secretary General of IFCU. 

“The university must open its pathways so that the world will not only be wiser but more just as well,” said the academic assessor of the World Network of Universities for innovation, the Cuban Francisco López Segrera. 

The Director of PUCRS, Brother Joaquim Clotet, declared that the event could be summarised in one word: “challenge” and he invited the directors to be practical. He proposed that the institutions start or perfect activities of solidarity with their students. “The students of Catholic universities will leave with two diplomas: a professional one and another of a committed citizen for justice.” He also suggested that the universities realise or perfect actions of social formation with the professors who are in direct contact with the students. 

Brazil - 24/04/2006

Province of Brasil Centro-Norte 

ALL TOGETHER IN ONE SAME DIRECTION 
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From the 23rd to the 25th March, the first meeting for 2006 of community superiors and local economes took place in Brasilia. About forty brothers represented twenty-eight communities from the Province of Brasil Centro-Norte with Brother Claudino Falchetto, the Provincial and his five Councillors. 

The order of the day planned important subjects for the apostolic vitality of the Province and especially for the life of the religious communities. The Brother Provincial introduced the dynamic of the meeting by a reflection on leadership in religious life focussing on the biblical figure of Moses. We also took the time to listen to the Councillors responsible for the management of solidarity and of the Spirituality Commission. The presentation of work planned for the Marist International Mission Assembly was very important for the participants as well as the presentation of a strategic plan for the Province. 

Mutual acceptance was apparent during the entire meeting and allowed the brothers to develop fraternal relationships in open dialogue to speak about administrative aspects that have their importance in energising the Province. 

Once more the brothers reaffirmed their disposition to journey, according to the slogan of the three-year period of office, “all together in one same direction” for the mission that they have received to modernise the heart and charism of Marcellin in the whole Province. This will help them to create a space for life and creation for all, especially the children and young people who are poor. 

Haiti - 21/04/2006

First “Mission Ad Gentes” brothers are in place

“MISSIONARY” BROTHERS TO HAITI 
On March 30th, 2006, two Brothers from Malawi, Brother Evaristus Kasambwe and Brother Anthony Njolovi arrived in Port-Au-Prince, and then Jérémie to a very excited group of Marist Brothers and postulants. There was a reception for them with refreshments and decorations, presentations and finally a word from our two “missionary” brothers, ending the evening with the Salve Regina before the two finally were able to spend their first night’s sleep in Haiti.

The journey to Haiti began a long time ago. Anthony had been approached about the possibility of being a member of the Formation Team working with Postulants in Haiti, and he generously accepted. There was only one problem: he had to learn French first! And they needed someone in Haiti right away. So, Evaristus was then asked if he would consider going for one year as member of the formation team working with Postulants while Anthony took some time to learn French, as well as participate in the first Orientation Session for Missionaries in Davao City, Philippines this August to December. Evaristus also agreed.

Then began a very long process of trying to actually get them there. They would always have to fly through another country, so it became a question of getting transit visas. Thanks for the tenacity of Bro. Andrew Fournier in Malawi, they finally were able to get the visas. That began the 5 day journey which eventually led them to arrive safely in Haiti.

Brother Evaristus is 43 years old from the Province of Southern Africa (Malawi). He first professed vows in 1987 and made perpetual profession in 1993. He has been a teacher, Administrator, and is presently a Councilor for the Sector. He has worked in formation for his province. Brother Anthony is 42 years old, taking first vows in 1991 and final vows in 1998. He is also from the Province of Southern Africa (Malawi). Anthony has taught and worked in formation.

And so our first “Mission Ad Gentes” brothers are in place. While the focus of the Ad Gentes initiative is Asia, some already existing provinces have requested some help, before the Ad Gentes project officially began and were promised Brothers. It was the generosity i Evaristus and Anthony’s hearts along with the blessing of their province which enabled this to happen. We wish good luck and God’s blessings on Evaristus and Anthony as they begin this new exciting work in Haiti.

 
Syria - 19/04/2006

The Aljamahir newspaper speaks of the Marist Brothers 

THE MARISTS AND THE MOSLEM CULTURE 
Aljamahir is the only newspaper of the city of Aleppo. In its edition of Tuesday 4th April 2006, the newspaper published an article entitled: “The Marists and the Moslem culture.”

The author of this article is Georges Mrayati, the father of some young members of our different apostolic activities.

Our young people wanted to participate in their own way in the different activities celebrated in Aleppo: “Capital in 2006 of Islamic Culture.”

The newspaper, and for the second time in the modern history of Syria, speaks of the Marist Brothers, of their young people, their educational activities and their commitments as citizens for the development of their city. 

Here are some extracts from the article:

“For those who have forgotten among the population of Aleppo, there exists a community that lives just beside the university, in an annex of the premises of a college long time considered as a beacon of science, of education and of spirituality, since it has formed hundreds of students who occupy key posts on the international and local scene. 

Throughout time, the college used to be called “Marist Brothers College” and today it is called the “College of Fraternity”. After the seizure of schools in 1967, a few brothers remained. They celebrated the centenary of their arrival in Aleppo in 2004. This community pursues its spiritual mission with discretion and patience, in the footsteps of the founder Saint Marcellin Champagnat, a friend of young people, according to Marist spirituality. They opened the doors of their house to tens of young people who chose the social commitment to the poor and those in need. Young volunteers committed for the good of the Church, the society and the country.

We do not forget the property campaign led by these same young people in the different streets of the city. 

The young people have been invited to a great rally of Islamic culture organised by their leaders in which they have developed their knowledge by using many means: research on the Internet, contact with Moslem friends and reference to their own knowledge. 

We congratulate the Marist Brothers and their young people. Through their initiative, they are forming young Christians and Moslems, to build together a civilisation faithful to principles and open to others, willing to build the country by counting on God.” 

East Central Africa - 18/04/2006

A time of grace for the Province of Afrique Centre-Est / East Central Africa

WITH BROTHER SEÁN WE HAVE EXPERIENCED COMMUNION WITH ALL THE INSTITUTE 
[image: image6.jpg]


At the time we were preparing for our second Provincial Chapter, the Brother Superior General visited the Province of Afrique Centre-Est / East Central Africa from the 11th to the 18th March 2006. 

For seven days, Brother Seán was in six communities in four countries. He met the brothers of Kenya and Tanzania with the postulants at Mwanza (Tanzania), at Kigali he met the novices then he continued his journey towards Goma where he met the brothers of the communities of Rwanda, Bobandana and of Goma (East RDC). The voyage extended to Kisangani where he met the two communities of the capital of the Democratic Republic of the Congo. The brothers of Central African Republic were not able to get to Kinshasa and so were the only brothers whom the Superior General did not meet. 

With Brother Seán we experienced communion with all the Institute and he helped us to review our Marist life in this context. We reflected and exchanged on identity, mission and partnership with laypeople. We experienced a time of renewal. Each group that met stayed with the determination to respond concretely to the call of the 20th general Chapter to centre our lives and our communities on Jesus Christ, as Mary did, passionately and enthusiastically. 

Brother Seán was followed by Brothers Maurice and Théoneste, General Councillors, who came to the Province for the canonical visit. They have helped the brothers to reflect on three themes: community, vocations and perseverance, and the evangelical use of goods. They closed their visit during the Provincial Chapter which took place at Nairobi from the 9th to the 12th April. 

Brother Eugène Kabanguka

Spain - 18/04/2006

BIS and SED meet to share projects and ideas

MARIST SOLIDARITY 
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While Br. Cesar Henriquez was in his third week of UN mechanism studies in Geneva, the rest of the BIS staff traveled to Spain to meet with SED, the Marist NGO of Spain. This annual event, usually held in December, was later this year due to changes in BIS personnel. Angela Petenzi, the new Project Coordinator, began her work with BIS in January. After three months of getting used to our Marist world and the current project schedule, it was felt that the time was right for a meeting with SED.

This year’s meeting was also a first for Sara Panciroli, our Administrative Assistant. After a year with BIS, it was important for her to also meet SED and to become more familiar with its work and operating procedures. BIS was without a Project Coordinator for just about a year. It was Sara, along with Br. Dominick, who handled much of the correspondence with donors and project holders before Angela was hired and was able to leave her previous commitment with VIS, the Salesians

International Volunteer NGO.

The meeting gave the BIS and SED staffs a chance to review each others’ project lists, discuss possible collaborations, and to talk about issues of common concern. We also talked about each others’ differences and limitations. SED is an NGO recognized by the Spanish Government. It has a set of statutes which governs its decision making regarding project funding and coordination and record keeping. Being an NGO, it is able to access public funding, can maintain its own banking accounts and funds, and has strict reporting and accounting procedures it must follow to justify its distribution of grants.

BIS on the other hand is not an NGO. It is an office of the General Administration. It does not have its own funds or bank account. Its funding guidelines and funding procedures are governed by the decisions of the General Council. It assists the General Council and other offices of the General Administration, Provincials and District leaders, individual brothers and partners with micro-funding grants, project coordination with the private donors and funding agencies, animation materials and information.

While visiting SED, the BIS staff took the opportunity to visit with MANOS UNIDAS and FERE, two Madrid based NGOs that have helped the Institute with two major projects recently. With the assistance of FERE, the brothers in India were able to secure funding through the Commune of Castilla-La Mancha (€ 75,572) for the construction of a new school in Mangamanuthu for dalits (untouchables). The school, built for 300 students, was completed in December 2005. In September, MANOS UNIDAS provided a grant (€16,633) for the Lavalla School in Cambodia. This school is an apostolic work of the Sydney Province, and serves young people with handicapping conditions. The grant was to help with the development of a farm and trade and skill workshops that will give these children marketable skills they can use later in life.

Marist Bulletin
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